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THE EXCLUDED THIRD, INCLUDED
curated by Matthew Post

Communication depends upon mediation – the channel, the surface, 
the distribution, the frame. But it must also simultaneously ‘repress’ 
the fact of this mediation to be successful, to appear immediate. This 
is the classic paradox of mediation: we ‘forget’ the medium in order to 
focus on the message. We filter out the noise, drive out the 
ambiguities and the static. The title The Excluded Third, Included is 
borrowed from the French polymath Michel Serres’ book “The Parasite”, a 
beautiful rumination on asymmetrical exchanges (economics, gifts, 
power), the closing off and opening up of domains and spaces, and the 
constant renegotiation of the roles of signal and noise in 
communication, thereby providing a set of concepts for thinking of 
indeterminacy and transformation in social systems. In the text, 
Serres describes how communication between people, dialogue, is best 
thought of as “a game played by two interlocutors considered as united 
against the phenomena of interference and confusion”. He suggests that 
these interlocutors are not dialectically opposed; rather, “they are 
on the same side, tied together by mutual interest: they battle 
against noise … To hold a dialogue is to suppose a third man and to 
seek to exclude him”; a successful communication is the exclusion of 
the third man. For Serres, noise is also the pure multiplicity that 
serves as a background to all we do, the ground to our figure.  Binary 
concepts are regarded as only limited sets and linear systems, the 
parasite, the third, introduces the possibility of the un-
communicable, the multiplicity of all that is excluded from a system 
that actually allows the system to function. The parasite, like the 
excluded third man in dialogue, is integral to the system from the 
start: its noise precedes and perturbs the system; but noise is also 
part of the production of the system—indeed, it forces the system to 
increase in its complexity. The parasite, the excluded third, is not 
only the turbulence that interrupts communication but is also a form 
of mediation that makes communication possible: “a third exists before 
the other … I have to go through the middle before reaching the end. 
There is always a mediate, a middle, an intermediary. One must also 
remember Aristotle’s  “law of excluded middle”, that things can be only 
true or false, but the objects and projects presented in the 
exhibition conversely propose an ambiguity of positions, a third term, 
a nefarious “third man”, an operator that resides between 
determinations. 

The Excluded Third, Included is both a solo show of the three as one 
artist collective Mahony and a group show, featuring the artists Nina 
Beier, Liudvikas Buklys, Gintaras Didžiapetris, Laura Kaminskaite, 
Adriana Lara, Karl Larsson, Nicolas Matranga and Žiga Testen, Giovanni 
Oberti, Annaik Lou Pitteloud, and Steve Van den Bosch. ”. The title 
not only accentuates the sort of “third space” that erupts between the 
dual exhibitions, but also emphasizes distinct but interrelated 
concepts in both Mahony’s and the invited artist’s practices. Just as 
their collaborative approach allows for divergent viewpoints to 
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triangulate an idea, the works of Mahony are the accumulation of an 
overlay of distinct positions, literally and figuratively operating 
always with a continuous renegotiation between three parts. Their 
objects function as traces, evidence, reenactments, and maps, 
elaborating the abstractions and cognitive processes that allow us to 
create functional correspondences between reality and representations. 
Their projects question what knowledge is, how it is acquired, and the 
possible extent to which a given subject or entity can be known. While 
in the past their works dealt with representations and stories 
regarding exchange, space and culture and the mappings and ideological 
images that convey information within and outside sites, this 
exhibition proposes a certain development in the collective’s 
practice, where their information has become so mediated and saturated 
so as to become blank, emphasizing structure over content. Where 
before they regarded the transferability and translatability of 
phenomena from one context into another, now they are examining the 
blank operators that circulate facts, the margins of information, the 
frames, the containers, the field that holds information as 
information itself. One such example is the newspaper as a conveyor of 
form. The technical layout of the newspaper commingle distinct events, 
locations, temporalities, intensities, and urgencies on a single 
field, at once rendering discrete phenomena equivalent while also 
producing a multiplicity of spaces on the page, each of whose elements 
lives in its own kind of space totally discontinuous from all the 
other items. This process has political and social ramifications: a 
natural disaster, an agreement between governments or corporations, a 
political demonstration, a gaffe by a celebrity, a cultural 
development, or a subtle change in the market, all enter into a single 
field of generalized incidents, hierarchalized on the page due to 
editorial control yet functioning as simultaneous interchangeable 
happenings. For Mahony, it is not the content that is significant, but 
rather the formal and structural wrappings of the information. A 
multiplicity of contorted frames of metal Mahony’s The small word 
society (number 1, number 2),  articulates a rapid succession of 
events by emphasizing the context of information rather than the 
content. Each describing a distinct gesture of paper and consecutively 
shifting hues across a color spectrum, the frames are derived from the 
dimensions surrounding images in newspapers, the indeterminate and 
vacant marginal zones mediating “content” (between columns and 
photographic representations) that are at once ubiquitous and 
standardized yet almost invisible. The objects are surface,
ground, and frame all at the same time, figurative and almost 
alphabetic forms in-forming information. On each, one can find 
captions for the missing images, singular expressions that together 
create a disjointed narrative. Defamiliarizing the rigid structures 
mediating information, they allude to missing information while 
paradoxically asserting the absence of content as a form of presence. 
They are blank artifacts inscribed in a social context with almost any 
agency and signification, open possibilities in which the flow of 
information can occur without any prescription, underdetermined 
absences that need to be filled, essentially undefined and 
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undetermined elements that have the potential to take on any identity 
but, as yet, have no specific determination. The objects invoke the 
distribution of images and information into the abstract spacetime of 
the newspaper. History is abolished, everything is simultaneous, 
contemporary, equivalent. Viewed as newspapers, they at once describe 
the apprehension of varied remote events yet equally maintain an 
inaccessibility of full comprehension. Undifferentiated perimeters for 
events to occur, collectively the parts identify experience as a 
simultaneous, multilayered mosaic of fragments, emptying singular 
perspective and emphasizing instead the base for communication, 
therefore identifying understanding as not deriving from facts but as 
coming from the hollows of these absences. The repetition of the forms 
points to the roles of variation and equivalence, redundancy and 
novelty, paramount to the logic of information today, invoking Walter 
Benjamin, who understood the incessant flow of new commodities as the 
eternal return of the same. This redundancy of events is not an 
impasse however, but rather allows for information to be experienced 
for the first time. As the philosopher Vilém Flusser once said: “What 
would be informative, exceptional, exciting for us would be a 
standstill: to find the same newspapers on our breakfast tables every 
day or to see the same
posters on the wall for months on end. That would surprise and shock 
us.”

     A similar work distills its structure from the gridded block
formations of newspaper crosswords. Like the frames, these naked
geometric fields are regimented, bare, undetermined sites awaiting 
content. Rematerializing the images by analogically reproducing them 
in the form of ceramic tiles, Mahony fills the squares with inky 
printed splotches, implying a concomitant filling in and covering, 
where each appearance, each experience, each event, is a flash of 
illumination and a blackout of obfuscation. Like the former work, the 
artists point to a concealment of information under the vast abundance 
of information, a straw in a haystack full of straw. Where the 
newspaper can be described as a unidirectional form of communication, 
the crossword is conversely a moment of abstract and personalized 
audience participation, empty sites where the reader fills in the 
gaps. Ironically, the only frame left entirely uncovered contains the 
phrase “mot d’absence”. There’s an answer for everything, and it is 
nothing. By flooding these fields with hazy impressions, Mahony 
identify an inextricable interrelation of signal and noise, describing 
a society where information production is excessively abundant, noisy, 
and clamorous, at once empty and full. Perhaps they are offering the 
filtering through of information as a way to create, or perhaps 
recreate, value out of surplus information. Yet the signal is drowned 
in the chaos of multiplicities, leaving only contemplation of a void 
within perception. The crossword is a mode of social ordering where 
blank yet pregnant figures are uncertain yet catalyze a condition of 
infinite potentiality. Mahony gives blankness a presence, while 
equally asserting an absence within the flurry of information, a space 
for possibility despite overdetermination. It is not that Mahony are 
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asserting the over-abundance of information or the awareness of 
overlaying events as overwhelming, but rather that in these flows 
exist moments of contemplation and gaps in knowledge that can be 
productive and revealing. Information becomes a set of organized 
stutterings, many happenings commingling and clashing that yields 
empty spaces to be reappropriated. The deluge of information is 
extolled as valuable rather than clarity, linearity or classification, 
which are proposed here as artificial structures that obscure as much 
as they reveal.

Mahony highlights the frames or wrappings of communication, not only 
the “boxes” that organize information, but also how in certain 
exchanges, other unexpected messages get through. A good example is 
how in an economic exchange at a fish market, one often receives the 
fish wrapped in newspaper, turning one form of exchange into another. 
Always accentuating the ways their projects take on different 
properties in different contexts, Mahony refuses to let their objects 
become dormant or calcified, often returning and recontextualizing 
previous works into new constellations and arrangements. For 
Progressive Disassembly, Mahony has boxed up a previous work, 
Assembly, which included a school of casted fish wrapped in newspaper. 
Placing them in containers normally used to distribute fish across the 
world, Mahony saturated the vessels with particles used normally in 
the casting of  plastic and topped the boxes with tinted glass, 
producing singular murky pools for the fish. The result is a series of 
concentric and overlaying packagings, wrappings that allow for 
information to be reproduced, preserved, and disseminated. Mahony also 
conjures a previous work by presenting The action is over (reenactment 
of an opening), at once a documentation, a video, a performance, and a 
reenactment. Initially the artists placed a welcome map of fragmented 
cork particles in a rectangular configuration at the threshold of the 
exhibition space.  In the work a dialectic was presented whereby the 
impermeable cork, unwilling to accept information and floating above 
it, is juxtaposed with the continuous and accidental entropy of the 
field coming apart and spreading. The cork maintains its basic 
structure yet the whole is in a process of transformation. Content was 
produced as a function of the crossing of a barrier, the movement of 
information and bodies between inside and outside, public and private. 
The progressive development of the cork, a bark grown over 
generations, harvested, and moved into varied contexts, was compared 
to the “real-time” re-orientation of its gestalt view, spreading 
throughout the gallery. But their performative action created too much 
of a burden to the institution, the muddiness of the publicness was 
too much for the gallery to handle so the director cancelled the work, 
declaring, “the action is over”, that forced the group to reenact the 
event privately and absorb it through video into their oeuvre. The 
excluded project was then included into the new exhibition, guarding 
the threshold like the contrarian administrator. The video is placed 
in relationship to Karl Larsson’s Carnivore, an aluminum three headed 
dog referencing Cerebus, the guardian of the gates to the afterlife in 
classical Greek mythology. Mahony also brought the remaining cork to 
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Vienna and redeployed the particles. Just as the initial work 
unexpectedly involved a sweeping of the domain, Remote Corners invoke 
the cleaning of the gallery rooms, producing agglomerations of cork 
particles that cover certain corners throughout the space. Softening 
the edges and pushing the dirty bits to the corners, Mahony includes 
an excluded substance, a supplement that describes its place while 
being out of place. 

While the corners also invade the group exhibition, breaking the 
barrier between one exhibition and the other, the group exhibition 
moves information further to an endpoint. The show emphasizes this 
third operator in communications, the unseen or unacknowledged or 
excluded parts of information that actually drives the information. It 
takes a more abstract approach, accentuating the noises, encryptions, 
and abstractions embedded in signals, the wavering between non-
information and a saturation of information, and the role of 
disturbances and exclusions in communications and spaces. Each work 
deploys blank quasi-objects that simultaneously connect and decentre, 
they form the basis of distinct works in and of themselves and they 
partake in the mediation between a number of other external entities, 
they are something something, indeterminate forms circulating as 
jokers that shift communications. Annaik Lou Pitteloud’s Additional 
Fact-Finding on Immaterial Relations charts an abstract axiomatic set 
of rudimentary relations, an interchange of positions, marking an 
exchange, a conversation, a game, a crime. Alice wants to send a 
message to Bob, but another joins them, perhaps Carol, Carlos, or 
Charlie will become a participant and turn their meeting into a crowd, 
or Chuck or Craig may enter with malicious intent and intercept the 
report and flood the signal with noise. But we are in the position of 
Eve, we are left as eavesdroppers, outside the schematic and excluded 
from the milieu, observing a point of view on points of view, 
furtively witnessing a conspiracy of immaterial relations. The 
triumvirate letters is misleadingly elementary, but what lies between 
the interdependent elements of the system is itself volatile. Whether 
the markers diagram the perception, transmission and economics of art, 
or figurate a chain of parasitical relations in all exchanges and 
communications, the alphabetic apparatuses act as more of a contract 
than an arrangement of things, blank placards that construct an 
intersubjective collectivity through their circulation and 
transposition. Evidence awaiting an event, we are given a sequence of 
standpoints, markers of facts outlasting information itself. 
Similarly, Laura Kaminskaite’s Lips (pick up a taxi for an 
abstraction) also hails us with a gesture in search of a vehicle, 
provocatively pointing to figurative pareidolia, but on an expedition 
to somewhere else. The pair of floating metal shapes have a stiff 
upper lip, they keep their mouth shut in regards to their destination 
or intentions, functioning as abstractions of anthropomorphic 
apophenia, eliciting a signal, a resemblance within the jumbling of 
abstract form that forms a bond between cacographer and epigraphist. 
It is unclear whether or not they imply avian flight, a lost 
continent, or a letter made of other letters. Ambiguous expression, 
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the silent metal waves are not shooting us a glance, instead they call 
a chauffeur using the lingua franca of abstraction, a middleman to 
help them get from one place to another. But the driver does not 
always get the message to the correct destination; instead he swerves 
off course, going around in circles looking for signification. 
Unperturbed by this misdirection, Nicolas Matranga starts his ride and 
gets out in unfamiliar territory in his a poster for the exhibition. 
He misreads the local place names, surveying each of the titles of the 
works in the surrounding exhibition and passively letting his 
patternicity and projections lead him astray. He produced a series of 
highly subjective word associations responding to the already 
associative or descriptive designations to the other artworks given by 
their administrators, possibly yielding revelations into the 
subconscious of the artists, the artworks, the exhibition, and surely 
himself. These farcical phrases were then given to the graphic 
designer Žiga Testen who proceeded to employ another adhoc and 
abstract associative maneuver, developing ideograms for another’s 
inattentive ideas regarding others’ ideas. He produced one for the 
group exhibition and another applying to the works of Mahony but, as 
they have been mediated to the point of creating new information, the 
distinction between one poster and the next is ambivalent. The 
expressive logotypes therefore grant a graphic misidentification; 
unmoored from what they initially symbolized, the words and their 
scripts come to signal a series of potential future objects and ideas. 

This detachment from initial meaning is also demonstrated in Nina 
Beier’s series The Demonstrators, an ongoing series investigating a 
trope in stock photography that feature objects in open metaphorical 
configurations. The artist often traces the fidelity of meaning 
through the convoluted relationships between objects and images, 
pinpointing the various ways mediation mutates information from things 
to representations and back again—how images subsume or discard their 
referents to become distinct objects in their own right. Beier borrows 
images from stock photography databases, author-less and homeless 
images produced for potential commercial circulation that contain 
mutable, empty, and open-ended symbols so as to anticipate and 
envisage a limitless variety of possible uses, intentions, and 
applications. The now-ubiquitous image banks incorporate everything 
into their system, spanning the full range of visual phenomena in 
anticipation of possible client needs. At once highly symbolic and 
purposely lacking any concrete meaning, the more the images can mean, 
the more successful they are. . Objects and juxtapositions of objects 
in this field become tools of abstraction, readymade quasi-objects 
teeming with analogy and metaphor. Particular objects enter into the 
infinite inventories of these varied terrains and become flattened, 
literally and figuratively, at once interchangeable, equivalent, and 
vacant of meaning, yet charged with possible significations. The 
artist prints the images on posters and then pastes them upon common 
domestic objects. In the exhibition, Beier has included images of mugs 
spilling coffee beans that were then wrapped onto porcelain kitchen 
sinks. While the images may elicit thoughts on the materiality of 
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economies, caffeinated energy, an overturning of vessels, or a 
drought, these symbolizations do not exhaust the possibility of the 
ambiguous metaphor depicted. Likewise, while the presence of the sinks 
may allude to a cleaning of the spills or the history of water basins 
in art, the de-functionalized objects operate as supports, at once 
objects and images similar to the questionable ontology of the cups 
and beans. Teetering on the edge between deep symbolism and an 
emptiness of meaning, the juxtaposition can mean almost anything, even 
literally the kitchen sink, therefore questioning the ways objects at 
once are exhausted by human signification yet are not fully determined 
by language and apprehension. Another project that deploys seemingly 
meaningless images, Liudvikas Buklys and Gintaras Didžiapetris’ The 
Weather reconsiders the role of filler sequences in news reporting, 
often hastily-accumulated video clips of benign phenomena used to 
supplement and stimulate the presentation of data. During a weather 
report on a popular weekly national news program in Lithuania, the 
artists surreptitiously presented their work, convincing the program 
to include their own footage as a replacement of the trivial segments 
normally accompanying the report. Taping their clips in a quick manner 
similar to the common ways such segments are gathered, the artists 
introduced oblique phenomena that at once is unnoticeable and subtly 
departs from the illustration of the climate normally depicted. The 
artists therefore register present conditions just as weather 
reporting itself operates, albeit in a backhanded way. The behind-the-
scenes images become the content, yet they continue to function as 
meaningless supplements to the facts. 

Throughout the exhibition, what is normally excluded, unnoticed, or 
attached to information becomes the content itself. What may appear as 
transparent and benign media is shown to contain vital, and even 
disturbing, information. Case in point would be Untitled (Horizontal 
surface), a seemingly empty and dirty fishbowl presented by Giovanni 
Oberti. The artist filled the glass sphere with water and let the 
liquid evaporate into vapor over a period of time, leaving an 
apparently negligible residue of chalky calcium on the interior sides 
of the vessel. Repeating this procedure over 20 times, the artist 
utilizes natural processes to progressively build up the layers of 
deposits until it becomes a pasty composition of strata on the 
receptacle. The result not only divulges the transparent liquid as 
loaded with particles, but also is a concise measure of time, physical 
transformation, and an overlaying of remnants, an aggregation of 
immaterial memories that leave material remainders. An almost 
imperceptible process yields material and palpable consequences. The 
unclean material one seeks to filter out endures; the noise clouding 
the clear liquid becomes the signal. A similar reversal of signal and 
noise is present in Steve Van den Bosch’s I know but when you ask me, 
I don’t. Like Oberti, the primary material used is time, divulging 
hidden phenomena by looking at information at a different timescale. 
An appeal for an amnesic retort and a certain nonknowledge, Van den 
Bosch recorded a British native English speaker (whose voice closely 
resembles a body-less radio voice) delivering the sentence in the 
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title. Using time expansion technology, the artist then extended the 
brief phrase to last the entirety of the gallery’s operating hours, 
six hours and four hours respectively. The result is a droned mantra 
that pulls the sound waves out so as to access unexpected prolonged 
frequencies. The noise within the signal becomes the signal itself, 
exaggerating the minute shifts in vibration by elaborating the 
interval to preposterous proportions. As the new scale allows for 
invisible differences to be divulged, the work equally magnifies the 
technology and spatiality of the recording itself, becoming not only a 
recording of a voice, but also a recording of a recording of a voice. 
The statement becomes a background and the background becomes the 
information. The phrase itself describes a loss of information, but 
information is found within this communication, therefore stressing 
the often-unacknowledged physical and “phatic” properties of exchange 
(phatic meaning an expression whose meaning is of no consequence, but 
inaugurates a relation, performing a social task). It is not the 
information that is of importance in the exhibition, but rather the 
implication of information itself, the wrappings that allow for 
information to appear. Nowhere is this more apparent than in Karl 
Larsson’s bewildering assemblages of digital cameras and bronze forms. 
The bronze shapes are casts of casting moulds, they describe not what 
is within, but what is without. Where the initial moulds were used to 
produce miniature animals, the artist instead emphasizes the 
abstraction of the moulds themselves, turning the supplementary 
outside, the wrapping of the content, into the content itself. 
Similarly, the artist embedded and sandwiched digital cameras in the 
forms, denying any possibility of accessing the images within and 
instead only allowing us to encounter the shell of the cameras. By 
giving the works poetic titles eliciting a possibility for narrative, 
the artist accentuates the structures as containers of information 
that have more potential through speculation than actual access. The 
background, the ground, the latent potential, becomes the figure, the 
manifest content. This reversal and potential infinitude equally can 
be found on a large tube wrapped in canvas produced by Adriana Lara. 
The light gray chessboard pattern printed on the canvas is borrowed 
from Adobe Photoshop’s background, its so-called “canvas,” the zero 
level. The photoshop canvas on the canvas is an “anyspace” that is 
hidden or discarded in production, yet is integral to it, in fact it 
is the production’s base, its field for information to emerge. The 
cylinder recalls the distortion of dimensions from curved to flat 
surfaces, and deconstructs the convention that virtual spaces 
themselves are flat. A black polygon floating on the print resembles 
the number 1, the beginning of a sequence, a singular whole unit 
standing in for the series in its entirety. The invocation of a number 
series in the title proposes mathematics as both an abstraction and 
site of possibility while the addendum Disambiguation promises 
clarification, yet it resists such demarcation, rather opting to stand 
as the both the operator and the field, a figure that charts relation. 
The Excluded Third, Included  is an exhibition that rejects specific 
information, rather articulating only the structures of 
communications, the hidden pacts, noises, and ambiguous accumulations 
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that reside within and at the margins of data. 
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